
TIONBAPTISTE LAKE ASSOCIA
BOX 877, BANCROFT, ONTARIO  K0L 1C0

w w w . b a p t i s t e l a k e . o r g   •   i n f o @ b a p t i s t e l a k e . o r g

1

Fall 2024 Newsletter

Director Eric Hooey, delivering brush with Watersheds Team 
member Paige Jessup and BLA volunteer Natalie Brownell.  

Photo by Monica Seidel

www.baptistelake.org       Box 877 Bancroft, Ontario  K0L 1C0      mybaptistelake@gmail.com

Update to Baptiste Lake Dam repairs, see page 22.
 Photo from Ministry of Natural Resources and Forestry

OPENING EVENT 
SUNDAY, MAY 18, 2025,  

LOCATION TO BE DETERMINED.

PIKE TOURNAMENT 
SATURDAY, JULY 5, 2025 

7 AM TO 4 PM, PUBLIC DOCK,  
BAPTISTE VILLAGE

REGATTA 
TO BE ANNOUNCED.

AGM 
SATURDAY, AUGUST 9, 2025,  
BIRCH CLIFF LODGE. 10 AM

CORN ROAST 
SUNDAY, AUGUST 31, 2025,  
CAMP PONACKA, 5 TO 7 PM

BLA 2025 Events
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President’s Message
I am writing this the weekend after the Labour Day 

weekend and temperature has turned cold and it is very 
wet. We expect another spell of warm weather next 
week. Lets see how the fall is, given the wet summer. 

We once again had the opening event on the May 
long weekend at Birch Cliff Lodge. It was great to see 
so many people show up and get caught up again. It 
was a pleasure to meet the new owner of Birch Cliff 
Lodge and we are thankful that he allowed the associ-
ation to use the Dining Hall again. A big thank you to 
Birch Cliff Lodge.

On July 6 we sponsored the Fourth annual pike tour-
nament. It was again a very popular event. I believe 
over 70 boats participated. I am not personally a fisher-

man but anything that brings the lake together is good 
in my book. A big thank you to Mike Di Cintio, Paul 
Coleman and Gary Pirko for spearheading this. They 
all worked very hard to make this a success. We look 
forward to this event again next year.

On July 20 we held the canoe and kayak day. There 
were over 20 participants and despite the breeze all had 
a good time. Thank you to Paul and Anne Coleman 
for letting use their waterfront for a much deserved 
BBQ lunch after the event.

We held our AGM in early August. I was happy to see 
the large number of people attend. Our Mayor  Tony 
Fitzgerald came and gave a good overview of what has 
been happening in the Municipality since his presenta-
tion to the AGM in 2023. 

On the Sunday of the Labour Day weekend we were 
also able to hold the Closing Event again at Camp Po-
nacka. There was a fairly large turnout and the weather 
was fantastic! Thank you to Camp Ponacka for allow-
ing this event to take place and also thank you to the 
Morawetz family for donating the corn.

We have started working with Watersheds Canada to 
improve the fish habitat in the lake. I confess I do not 
understand all that is being done but a spawning bed is 
going to be “cleaned” this fall and lots of wood bun-
dles are being put in the lake to improve fish habitat. 
As I have learned, a healthy fish population means a 
healthy lake and everyone can agree that we want our 
lake to be as healthy as possible.  Paul and Gary ex-
emplify the meaning of partnership, networking and 

By Marlin Horst

Kayakers trip to the dam. 
Photo by Diane Jared

...continued on page 3
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co-operation through their direct contacts with the Fish 
Hatchery, BASC, MNRF and Watersheds.  Without the 
interaction of these entities, we would not be achieving 
so many environmental and fishery goals as set out in 
the Lake Plan. Thanks to the many volunteers that have 
made this possible.

The BLA continues to be part of the Hastings High-
lands Interlake Group and FOCA (Federation of On-
tario Cottagers Association). The Interlake Association 
held its AGM in Maynooth in early June.  I continue to 
be Chair of the group so I attended along with Anne 
Coleman, who acted as Secretary of the Meeting, and 
Gary Pirko who gave a very informative talk on fish-
ery in North Hastings. We also spent quite a bit of time 
talking about septic re-inspection and how we can help 
the Municipality to put something in place. In August 
we were approached by the Municipality to see if we 
would be willing to partner with them on an Envi-
ronmental Study or action. There are grants available 
to Muncipalities that partner with local community 
groups. I, along with some other Interlake Members, 
will be meeting with the municipality shortly to brain-
storm some ideas.

A group of very keen volunteers is going to try to re-
vive the Regatta for 2025.  Elsewhere in the Newsletter 
is a notice looking for volunteers.  If you have any in-

...from page 2 President’s Message

terest please contact us.  The more people involved the 
easier it will be.  This could be a fun event for children 
of all ages.  

Please visit our website regularly to see what is hap-
pening around the lake.  In addition if you have not pro-
vided us with your e-mail address please do so as this 
is one of the most effective ways to communicate in the 
modern world.  Please be assured that we use e-mail ad-
dresses only for the purposes of the BLA and we do not 
inundate you with messages. Please send your e-mail to 
membership@baptistelake.org along with your cottage 
address. Finally if 
you are not a mem-
ber I would encour-
age you to become 
a member.  The cost 
is minimal ($25 per 
year or 3 years for 
$60) and benefits are 
so much more.

If you have any 
questions or sugges-
tions, please do not 
hesitate to contact 
myself or any oth-
er member of the 
board.  This is your 
association.

Canada Day Flotilla. 
Photo by Anne Coleman

Corn roast crowd. Photo by Paul Coleman

705-448-8868
3907 Loop Road • Harcourt

AL

GONQUINAL

GONQUIN

H A R C O U R T
COOKHOUSECOOKHOUSE
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The importance of networking and maintaining contacts

In 2009 the BLA produced a Lake Plan that in-
cluded a concern about water quality of many of the 
43 undocumented streams running into Baptiste.

Frank Hicks our resident MNRF expert set out 
to measure data which classified these streams for 
fish community, environmental parameters and site 
specific information.

Prior to this, Al Davis a BLA director conduct-
ed a specific study to evaluate streams to support 
Walleye spawning beds. I remember Al coming to 
Sunrise Lodge to ask all fishermen (ladies) to track 
information about how big the Walleye were and 
where they were caught. I seem to recall him fund-
raising as well to support his project, a true inspira-
tional leader of our Lake!

Al reviewed 10 streams and Frank later incorpo-
rated many of them into his study by installing tem-
perature data loggers into the streams. These loggers 
recorded daily water temperatures and light infor-
mation from spring to freshet (the flood of water of 

By Paul Coleman and exerpts  
from Frank Hicks’ study papers.

a river from heavy rain or melted snow.)  Of note 
Frank tied them to trees or rocks. One such tree was 
taken down by a beaver and the logger travelled way 
down stream!

Based on the efforts of these 2 pioneers, the  
Diamond Creek was chosen for the 1st Walleye 
spawning bed rehab program 20 years ago.

Now, how networking works and leads to action 
and results. Anne Coleman, your director and chair 
of the Maynooth public library, received newsletters 
from Watersheds Canada which educated her about 
spawning bed rehabilitation projects. Anne con-
tacted Watersheds to invite their representative to 
speak at our AGM. Being impressed, she then invit-
ed Fred McConnell a key researcher working with 
the MNRF, to speak at our next AGM. He informed 
us about invasive species, fish stocking programs 
and the need for preservation of our fishery. Anne’s 
newsletter article then led Gary Pirko and Mike  
Di Cintio on a mission to receive funding and sup-
port of the Baptiste Fishery. Meetings were estab-
lished and evaluation tours of Baptiste were set up to 
see if we met the criteria as per the various ministries 
and organizations.

As good fortune would have it, our key contacts 
within the MNRF, the BASC, the North Hastings 
Fish Hatchery and you, the land owners around the 
lake helped us bring a much needed Walleye spawn-
ing bed rehab into reality as you will see in the fol-
lowing article.

Map of streams into Baptiste, listed from top left to 
to right Hamilton Lake Dagmar Creek, Jogi Creek, 

Diamond Creek, Hound Lake, Edwards Creek, 
Milne Creek, Cullen Creek, Mcgarry’s Creek.  

Photo by Frank Hicks
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ing “Sunrise Lodge” that it is believed to have 
come from the Vickers shipbuilding company 
based at Barrow-in-Furness, northwest England. 
George either worked there during the war or 
“inherited” it through some form of networking. 
This Bell hung outside the sunroom of the Lodge 
and was used to call guests 3 times a day for 
meals. If it rang long and hard in between meals 
it meant that there was an emergency at the lake 
and help was needed. This early “Warning Tool” 
saved the life of Jack Quilin who having suffered 
a heart attack, was brought to the Lodge by boat 
and was transported right away to hospital. Jack 
survived and the Bell continued to be a symbol of 
life support or emergency assistance for the area. 
i.e. the original first responder. Jims’ sister Cathy 
looked after the books and ran the “Tuck Shop” 
which was later referred to as cabin #7. It offered 
candy for the kids and bread, milk and other sup-
plies for the guests.

She also helped out with the American plan 
serving breakfast, lunch and dinner to the guests. 
Joan seems to recall charging $150/week which 
included 3 meals per day. There was also romance 
at Sunrise. Jim’s sister Cathy met her yet to be 
husband (Don) at a dance at the Arlington Hotel. 
Don had been staying at the Arlington with some 
buddies from Willowdale in Toronto. He was so 
smitten by Cathy that he walked from Maynooth 
to Sunrise to catch up to her, he was really struck 
by her!

During our visit, Joan rhymed off all 11 kids 
from the Casselman family as if it were yester-
day... You could see her eyes light up as the mem-
ory of the “good old days” came streaming back. 
Jim Casselman would cut ice blocks and load 
them in the old barn and cover them with straw 

so it would last well into summer. 

She recalled that there was a piano in the  
sunroom for the guests to enjoy before dinner was 
served. Each night at 9 pm guests were offered 
tea and cookies. The Lodge had 2 cooking stoves 
and Joan would get up at 6 am to make the most 
delicious homemade pies and breads that were to 
die for! She made blueberry, peach, and lemon 
meringue pies all the time, usually 15 at a time. 
She might sell one for .75¢ if you were lucky.

She recalled how Tim Kukavica shoveled the 
snow off the roofs! She recalled that old #8 cot-
tage was built like a motel with 3 units joined 
together and served as a spare building where 
friends and volunteers could sleep. 

Sometimes folks might use the cots in the Tuck 
Shop as an overflow area! The kids would sleep 
in the old boat house by the water; it must have 
been an amazing time for the cousins to hang out 
and be a part of the original Lodge experience! 
Joan remembers a lot of bears coming to visit. 
One day she saw momma bear ambling towards 
son Don in his play pen, she quickly rescued 
him! Don recalls his dad using 45 gallon drums 
to store scrap food from the kitchen. The bears 
found it easier to squeeze the middle of the drum 
and pop the lids off... The original bear hug!!

The floating docks proved to be the original 
“lift docks”. They were huge, attached to the  
cement dock with massive hinges and lifted up and 
over with a tractor. Years later, the VanderZalm 

sunrise loDge ...continued from page 5

...continued on page 7

Betty Casselman in front of the Tuck Shop where kids loved 
to purchase pop, candy and ice cream.

Repairing a Walleye Spawning Bed
Obstacles and Ingenuity

Hello Baptisters! You would think it easy to coordi-
nate the movement of 3-4” stone from the shore across 
a bay to the upstream of a river, right? 

Wrong! It took a small feat of engineering, task mas-
tering, Macgyvering, teamwork, chemistry and 24 
hardworking folk.

The Plan
• Ensure that all approvals and fundraising have 

been secured to cover all costs of the project.
• Pick up rock from a quarry and haul to the specific 

site as per Watersheds guidelines
• Fill buckets to put in boats and carry to the spawn-

ing bed site
• Dump in creek, repeat till complete. 
• In 2 hours we will be done! Not!!

By Paul Coleman

Reality
• Permission of the landowner MUST be granted, 

oops, a last minute requirement!
• All MNRF applications must be submitted and of-

ficial approvals signed off.
• Request for volunteers and commitments secured.
• Completion and acceptance of the days’ plan to be 

put in motion.
• Leveque Bros graciously offered to deliver the 

stone so we did not have to trailer it.
• All tools/equipment on site, BBQ set up and food 

and beverages coordinated by Bruce Drake and 
Frank Hicks.

...continued on page 6

BBQ break before trip up the creek. 
Photo by Paul Coleman

Actuality
• Driving rains threw a curve into the start of the day. 

My buddy Sabe Belcastro was not impressed with the 
pelting rain smacking his face whilst I had my wind 
screen to protect me!

• Parts of the water pump needed to wash the stone 
were missing.

• The trained professionals Andrew Pilacinski, 
Gord Peel and Dave Machum went into action and 
jury rigged the pump into operation.

• Carrying buckets from the washing station to the 
boats was too arduous and so Richard Pilacinski of-
fered us his side by side!

• The water levels rose with the rainfall which created 
a stronger current than expected to run the silt screen 
from shore to shore. Exhausted Gary Pirko needed 
extra people power to securely tie the ropes to the trees 
on the bank.

• Fallen branches prevented Scott Whetham’s boat 
to motorize his way up so oars were needed to propel 
us the remaining distance.

Richard Pilacinski, Sabe Belcastro, Scott Whetham, 
Natalie Brownell and Dave Machum hand bombing 
rocks.
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• Hand bombing the 30 pound buckets over the 
silt screen by Sabe Belcastro and Natalie Brownell  
became impractical. Also, walking the buckets from 
the silt screen to the bed by Dave Machum and Gary 
Pirko was too difficult. So the team devised a float-
ing raft to transport 12 buckets at a time from the silt 
screen to the bed. Then we got another raft to load  
12 buckets from shore, pull them behind the boat rath-
er than having the buckets in the hull of a boat which 
made it awkward to lift up and out. Once at the site, 
we swung the raft to the silt screen to move the stone 
more easily over the screen.

...from page 5 Repairing A Walleye

• The Watersheds crew had brushed out and hosed 
down all the existing stone to remove all of the silt 
that had been built up. 

• Finally, the “Streamlined” process came to frui-
tion as all the stone was carefully placed in the re-
freshed spawning bed.

Paul and Scott Whethem delivering raft carrying 
buckets of stone. Photo by Richard Pilacinski

Spawning beds goals accomplished.  
Photo byPaul Coleman

These BLA spawning bed organizers are 
Richard Pilacinski, Gary Pirko, Paul Coleman, 

Gord Peel and Andrew Pilacinski.

Based upon our continuous efforts and communica-
tion, we are very pleased to announce that the MNRF 
have approved two more spawning projects next year.

A huge take away from this project is that so many 
cottagers are asking to get involved and very much ap-
preciate the importance of taking care of your fishery. 
It shows us that by meeting fellow lake residents, net-
working and team building helps us achieve the many 
goals of the Baptiste Lake Association Lake Plan.

Thank you so very much to our other team of 
volunteers who include Sean Yauk, Eric Hooey,  
Ian Hendry, Kevin Vance, Mike DiCintio and  
John Vanderpas.
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Loon magic at the lake
It’s Sunrise Cove at 7pm. The setting sun filters 

through the branches of the silver birches. The lake 
lies still, mirror-like, under the spreading clouds. All is 
peace and quiet. 

Suddenly there’s a scream. Heheheheheheheha! 
What was that? It came out of nowhere, not a sound 

I’d ever heard before. 
When you hear something new, you run through 

your memory bank, comparing notes. No. There were 
no comparators. 

Then, from the other side of the lake: aaoo,  weee-
wea weee-wea weee-wea! 

There were six of us by the lake. We were stunned 
into silence. 

That  was my introduction to the great northern diver, 
better known as the common loon. 

They are frequently seen  around these parts, so much 
so that it’s the provincial bird of Ontario, and appears 
on the ‘loonie’ - the one-dollar coin. And they are in-
teresting birds. They mate for life, with pairings lasting 
ten years or so. Their call was to defend their territory, 
and let each other know where they were. Maybe a hint 
of romance? Who knows. But I had never heard this 
eldritch screech before. The call of the loon is an alien 
sound. 

There is something physically restful about large 
expanses of water. You look out at the sea, or over a 
lake, and you feel the tension easing at the back of your 
head. I get that feeling with Baptiste Lake. 

But human beings are stimulated by the new, and 
lulled by the familiar. I’ve seen leaf-cutter ants in Costa 
Rica, mating snakes in Bali, and nurse sharks in Be-
lize. But when you say,”Wow! Look at that!” to the 
locals, they say, “Oh, it’s only a…”! 

By Steve Elsworth, UK Author

Young loon observing elder fisherman. 
Photo by Paul Coleman

So, I’m here to say the call of the loon should nev-
er be dismissed as “It’s only a…”. I’ll remember that 
loon conversation till the end of my days. And Bap-
tiste Lake should never be taken for granted. You’re 
so lucky here: you have your own personal piece of 
paradise. Please enjoy it every day you wake up.
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Mayor’s Message
It has been a busy year in the municipality of Hastings 

Highlands! After a light winter and surprisingly dry ear-
ly spring, the clouds opened up and drenched us with 
several major rainfall events during the summer. Our 
fall looks great, so get out and enjoy what is left of this 
good weather before the arrival of winter. 

Last December saw HH pass a Capital Budget of just 
over $5.2 Million, with the bulk of that going towards 
our roads, bridges, culverts and equipment. Despite our 
best efforts at budgeting accurately, inflation reared its 
ugly head and forced us to draw down from reserves 
over $286,000 to cover the over-budget costs of two 
tandem snow plow trucks and a bridge re-surfacing at 
the Little Papineau Bridge on former highway 62. 

Early 2024 kept Council busy passing an Operating 
Budget of approximately $12.6 Million in early April. It 
took several rounds of cuts to bring the final tax increase 
down to 5.66% after the County and Provincial portions 
were added. While we hope this will get us through the 
year, it left us with depleted reserves, a serious concern 
as we move forward, knowing that we face increased 

By Tony Fitzgerald

Washout on North Baptiste Lake Road, July 27 
causes major repairs. Photo by Paul Coleman

costs in every area, including items that we have no con-
trol over, such as OPP services. 

On a more hopeful note, Deputy Mayor Davis and I 
met with the Minister of Transportation, the Honour-
able Prabmeet Sarkaria, in April, to discuss our pressing 
need for financial support in maintaining and resurfac-
ing the former provincial highway 62. Talks continue as 
we are pursuing Connecting Link status for this road, 
which will give us access to annual funding up to 90%. 
Keeping our fingers crossed on this one!

Other items of note; In May HH Council passed a 
new Strategic Plan, a document that we can be proud 
of that will serve as a roadmap for the next three years. 
This summer the municipality hosted a public meeting 
about HH Fire Services and later passed a Fire Station 
review, setting us, finally, on the pass to consolidation 
and stability for the Fire Dept. Council passed approval 
for seven new cell towers to be erected in HH in 2025 as 
part of the Cell Gap Project, which will increase badly 
needed cell coverage in may areas, as well as improve 
internet connectivity for many. Negotiations with our 
CUPE unionized workers should wrap up later in Sep-
tember and a structural culvert failure on N. Baptiste Rd 
will be replaced in late September; unfortunately, with 
a hefty (unbudgeted) cost of approximately $200,000.

So, as you can see, a busy year indeed with many old 
and new financial pressures coming to the fore. While 
the future remains bright for HH, and I remain perma-
nently optimistic, I realize that we will face many dif-
ficult challenges and tough decisions will need to be 
made to deal with them. Hopefully, Council will rise 
to the task and continue to lead us into a prosperous, 
healthy and happy future.

All the best.
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baptiste lake association log book 1950-1987
By Anne Coleman

The flash drive (shown on front cover) in the 
photograph contains all the records of the Bap-
tiste Lake Association Log book from 1950-1987. 
The digitization project is the dream child of 
Chris Chattwell, the careful archivist of the BLA 
written records. She approached the directors 
about 2 years ago to inquire if we could begin 
such a project. Fortunately it has been approved 
and the first phase is complete. Tiffany Daley, the 
Heritage and Youth Services Librarian who has  
museum record keeping training, accepted the 
job. The logbook in the picture is an awkward size 
so she had to work some magic in scanning and 
then seaming the pages together. Shelley Pick-
ard added to the project by donating her scanner 
which allows Tiffany to work from home, rather 
than after hours in the library. This digital file 
is posted on the webpage thanks to Eric Hooey 
and we know that, once you explore through the 
minutes you will find names repeated. These are 
the names of the loyal, committed members of 

the Association, many of whom have been on the 
lake for generations. Phase two is presently being 
constructed by Tiffany and we hope in these un-
certain times that all will go well. We look forward 
to phase 2. I call phase 3 the records that already  
appear on our webpage. It’s an honour to be part 
of a group who care about the lake and its envi-
rons so that future generations can find peace in 
all that it has to offer. It is absolutely critical that 
we keep the Lake clean no matter what it takes. 

It was amazing to read the original hard cov-
ered minute book which records the very first 
hand written notes for your Association in 1950. 
The scribe used an ink pen as one would see in an 
old movie. The hand writing is impeccable. There 
are no “strike outs”, no typos, nor erasures. It is 
what it was. Clear flowing penmanship that is not 
likely seen today. The original name of the BLA 
was “Baptiste Game and Fish Protective Associa-
tion”. It 1951 it was moved “ that the Association 

VISIT OUR SHOWROOM AT
2 Ranney Gorge Dr., Campbellford, ON

CALL TODAY FOR MORE INFORMATION 
705.653.1116     877.653.1116

WHAT’S A HOME  
GENERATOR?
A standby home generator keeps your power 
on during an outage. It’s installed outside 
your house (like an AC unit) and comes on 
automatically - wheter you’re home or away. 
All within seconds of a power outage.

Plus home generators run on propane or 
natural gas, so there’s no refueling.

GECO INDUSTRIES IS 
YOUR LOCAL INSTALLER 
OF KOHLER STAND-BY 
GENERATORS
• In business since 1999
• 4 Service Technicians
• Large inventory of Generators,  
    Switches and Parts
• Turnkey systems
• Warranty
• Locally owned and operated
• Financing for as low as  
    $85/month

...continued on page 9
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613-334-0861
www.bktree.ca
b.ktreeservice@hotmail.com

TREE REMOVAL 
Dangerous Tree Removal, Confined Spaces, Difficult Access

TREE PRUNING & MAINTENANCE
Structure Pruning, General Pruning, Crown Reduction, Deadwooding

FIREWOOD SALES  •  WOODCHIPS/MULCH SALES 

BOBBY KEARNS
Qualified Arborist
Licensed and InsuredVEHICLE GRAPHICS  SIGNS  OFFICE SUPPLIES

PRINTING SERVICES  PROMOTIONAL ITEMS
SIGN RENTALS  WINDOW GRAPHICS  APPAREL

EMAGINE  PRINT
EMAGINEPRINT.CA   

94 BRIDGE STREET EAST, BANCROFT  613.332.0799        

EMMA KEARNS Broker of Record
613-332-9080 
emma@bancroftwaterfront.com

RAY KRUPA 
Broker/Co-Owner
613-332-8801 
info@raykrupa.com

We put the “Real” in Real Estate!
Real Estate cannot be lost or stolen, nor can it be carried away. Purchased 
with common sense, paid for in full and managed with reasonable care, 
it is about the safest investment in the world.” - Franklin D. Roosevelt

EMMA KEARNSEMMA KEARNS
Make your next Real Estate move with Emma & Ray!

of our Baptiste Lake residents have visited his 
beautiful home while on the studio tour. David 
has been involved with the regional studio tour 
(Bancroft and Area Studio Tour) for several sea-
sons and he has also played a small part in the 
inception of the nascent artist run facility in 
Bancroft (APFTA)

He is currently enjoying the relative seclu-
sion of living off grid but wondering if the line 
‘there ain’t no cure...’ applies as he makes fur-
niture and cabinetry in wood in the woods and 
then dreams of making it more expressive.  His 
finished custom work is in the homes of several 
lake residents.

David Ferguson, in his artist statement says, 
“I think we need to understand better how our 
minds and thinking actually work if we are to 
effectively deal with the immense challenges 
that our species is facing socially and environ-
mentally.” He has a short poem on the lid of a 
modern looking hall bench that reads: gloves, 
hats on or off - the fog of culture stays on- fitting 
close as skin. There is an existential mirror and 
a coat tree of enlightenment and enough other 
pieces to fill the room. Local hardwoods have 
been sourced and skillfully used for the wood-
work in a style sometimes refined rustic and 
sometimes contemporary but this is only the You are alone mirror by David Ferguson.

entry into the work. It’s really about some ideas 
that he has encountered in reading about minds 
and brains! 

When our social reality changes in a few 
months, there is reason to visit David’s exhib-
it and ponder that he vocalized before the virus 
changed our lives.  Tipping points.

DaviD ferguson ...continued from page 24

North Baptiste Lake Culvert Collapse

July 27th an event occurred on the North Baptiste 
Lake road that stopped all traffic.

After many torrential rainstorms, the ground be-
came so saturated it gave way. The continuous pass-
ing of heavy trucks travelling the NBL Road also 
created the perfect storm for the earth giving way 
around the culvert. The pictures show how deep the 
crevice was and it was indeed a fortunate thing that 
it happened in daylight. There were no casualties 
and it took the municipality roads department only a 
few hours to complete the emergency repair.  

This collapse demonstrates how dependent the 
residents of McGarry Flats and the folks along the 
North Baptiste Lake road are to keeping this artery 
open. There is only a continuation of a logging road 
at the end of McGarry flats which might serve in 
a stark emergency. It’s doubtful that an ambulance 
would be able to pass through that logging road.  
It also demonstrates how dependent we are on the 
municipality to keep us connected. Therefore, we 
extend to the roads team our sincere thanks for get-
ting out there on a Friday evening, after 4:00 p.m. 
and wasting no time to give us access to our homes 
for the duration of the summer. They were finished 
around  9:30 p.m. That was fast.

We also thank the Liverseed Family for offering 
parking space at their property for people stranded 
on their side of the culvert and also Karl Crerar for 
being on hand to help out as needed. Great commu-
nity effort by them is appreciated.

Plans to replace the culvert and return the road to 
a two lane passage were made. September 23 to 27 
was the time period chosen to install a system of cul-

By Anne Coleman

Major walleye spawning route to be completed 
before freeze up. Photo by Anne Coleman

verts and repave the section.  The road was closed 
that entire time and traffic was rerouted through 
the Herschel Logging Road onto Peterson Road.  
Again, it underlines the dependency we have on 
the single artery, North Baptiste Lake Road, to 
have quick access to Highway 62. On the bright 
side, maybe the logging road will be maintained 
for emergency exits.
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Early May Tree Planting
This spring, a highly enthusiastic group of local 

high school teachers and students affectionately 
known as the NERDS, descended upon the water 
access only property of the Pirkos. They systemati-
cally planted 100 trees and shrubs under the watch-
ful eye of Forester Fred Werner, BASC Chair Ian 
Hendry and BASC director Coleen Drew-Baehre.

By Anne Coleman

Bruce Drake, Coleen Drew-Baehre, Franks Hicks, 
Ian Hendry and Fred Werner. Photo Paul Coleman

The Pirko’s property was selected for Gary 
Pirko’s outstanding contribution to the BLA in rep-
resenting us as a Fish Hatchery director, our lead 
contact with the MNRF, our director of the Pike 

Local highschool teachers and kids prepare for tree 
and shrub planting project. Photo by Paul Coleman

tournament and organizer of our Bush Pile and Wall-
eye Bed rehabilitation projects.

Two volunteers, the legendary biologist Frank 
Hicks and hockey sharp shooter Bruce Drake, 
joined by Paul Coleman, ensured the safe delivery 
of the team from the Community Dock. As it was 
early spring, there was a certain chill to the air and 
the water, so it was not taken for granted that careful 
boat service was a key safety factor to the project.

Several months later, all trees and shrubs are doing 
well thanks to the timely planting plus the lovely ear-
ly rains we had this past summer. Another successful 
accomplishment for the BASC and BLA partnership.
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4th Annual Pike Tournament

Derby Highlights :
  1st place was defended by 2023 1st place winner 

John Broere using only Fly fishing techniques!! 
  Biggest fish 34.25” caught by a 14 year old!!
  Most volunteers we have ever had! 
Shout outs to Alim Suleman at the filet table, pho-

tography by James Michener, prize table and score 
card volunteers: Anna Michener, Ariel Leuschner, 
Clara Vance, BLA directors: Beth Greenberg, Hilary 
Phillips, Marlin Horst and Alan Stephen. Data entry: 
Bruce Crouse, Beth Crouse, Launch supervisor: Kii’in 
Huddart-Amik, Advertising: Trevor Olszewski, and 
last but not least our Derby directors: Gary Pirko and 
Paul Coleman! 

  First year we are equally supporting both the  
Baptiste Lake Association - Ontario and North Hast-
ings Community Fish Hatchery 

  Huge Thanks to our Sponsors: 
 Baptiste Lake Marina, True North Baits, Up 

North Beauty & Wellness Clinic , Belcast Cottages,  
Nothing to Hide Inc, Rapala, MAD Fishing, Joan 
Grant, Boyer GM Bancroft, Bancroft Sport & Marine, 
Makin’ Waves Marine, Cedar & Co., It Stix Signs & 

By Mike Di Cintio

Graphics Inc., Madawaska Property Management, 
Bancroft Timbermart, and Tim Hortons.

  All of the pike skins and bones will be put to great 
use by Nothing to Hide Inc. Using traditional Metis 
techniques to make clothing, leather and crafts! 

It was amazing to see the community come togeth-
er to support Baptiste Lake. Our volunteers did a great 
job, we even had participants and people that came to 
watch the derby helping out! There were a few anglers 
that took on people who didn’t have a boat so they 
could join the event. Many groups of friends and whole 
families that joined together as a team to fish. 

That is exactly what fishing is all about, at least what 
it means to me, learning about the lake, targeting spe-
cies that are invasive or too abundant, figuring out the 
patterns and the most effective ways of catching each 
species, releasing breeder sized fish that are native to 
the lake to preserve the balance of the fishery, and shar-
ing that knowledge with family, friends and community 
members. 

Gary Pirko and Mike Di Cintio organizing the  
early morning boat launch. Photo by Paul Coleman
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Baptiste Marina 2024
As the crisp autumn air settles in, we’re excited 

to reflect on our recent Customer Appreciation Day, 
which turned out to be a resounding success! Thanks 
to the generous spirit of our marina family, we col-
lected an impressive 243 pounds of food, as well as 
cash donations, for the North Hastings Community 
Cupboard. Your contributions are making a tangi-
ble difference in our community, and we couldn’t be 
more grateful for your support.

In addition to our food drive, we hosted our very 
first “Yoga on the Dock” with the wonderful Deb 
Kerr. The serene setting, combined with Deb’s ex-
pert guidance, made for a truly rejuvenating expe-
rience and we were thrilled to see so many of you 
embrace this new initiative.

Looking ahead, we’re eager to build on this mo-
mentum with more community-focused events next 
year. Stay tuned for updates as we plan to offer more 
opportunities to connect. Thank you for being a part 
of our marina family, and we look forward to shar-
ing more memorable moments with you in the sea-
sons to come!

By The Marina Team

Canoe Kayak Day
July 20, 2024 was a very warm, sunny day.  About 

15 avid water enthusiasts gathered at Sunrise Docks 
with their kayaks and paddle boards ready for an 
excursion to High Falls. Guided by Greg Gibbons, 
they struck out at 10:00 a.m. for the 2 hour paddle.  
Marlin Horst and Diane Jared accompanied the 
group in a pontoon boat in case need arose for first 
aid. Evelyn and Gord Lang joined them as they 
passed Blueberry Island, which was a very welcome 
addition to the group.

It was relatively easy passage heading east toward 
the dam, but the return leg was extremely challeng-
ing as they had to paddle directly into the north-west 
wind which had strengthened as the morning pro-
gressed. Congratulations to all the members who 
completed the journey! They were welcomed by 
Paul and Anne Coleman at the Coleman dock with 

By Anne Coleman cold beer and other beverages, followed by a barbe-
cue. After some socializing, these athletes headed 
back to their cottages, again in their kayaks, paddle 
boards and canoe. The Baptiste Lake Association 
appreciates their participation and we look forward 
to another such Canoe/Kayak Day next year.

Breezy crossing. Photo by Diane Jared
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I t is important for cottagers to know some 
facts about snapping turtles.  We have noth-
ing to fear from snapping turtles when we 

are swimming in our lake, as they will always 
choose to avoid humans.  I  have been swimming 
in Baptiste L ake for 50 years and have never had 
an issue! They can become defensive on land 
if threatened, as they cannot retract into their 
shell l ike other turtles do. A snapping turtle will 
sti l l choose to avoid a human on land whenever 
possible.

I f you need to move a snapping turtle, which 
is generally only the case when the turtle is in 
danger, never pick it up by its tai l. This can 
cause damage to the spinal cord, possibly result-
ing in paralysis. You may need to move a turtle 
i f i t is in danger on a roadway, which is often the 
case when turtles are on the move during nest-
ing season. This can be done safely by grasping 
the back of the shell on either side of the tai l 
and gently pulling backwards, preferable onto 

SNAPPING TURTL ES IN ONTARIO
a car mat or shovel. I t is also possible to safely 
li ft them by placing a hand under the shell and 
the other on top of the shell, however this may 
be difficult with a large turtle. The turtle can 
then be transported to the other side of the road, 
always in the direction it was travelling.

Snapping turtles are a species of concern in 
Ontario, and unfortunately are sti l l hunted le-
gally, despite petitions urging an end to the 
hunt. A snapping turtle takes many years to 
mature, and will continue to reproduce into old 
age.  I t is thought that they can live to 100 years 
or more.  Most eggs are lost to predation, so few 
baby turtles will survive to reproduce.

Please consider reporting sighting of snap-
ping (or other) turtles to the Ontario Turtle 
Tally. Here is the link: http://www.torontozoo.
com/adoptapond/turtletally.asp

Thank you to Adopt-A-Pond Wetlands 
Conservation Program for information and 
photos.

BY JAN WENCK STERN

Early Regatta on Baptiste

Calling All Volunteers!
We are excited to bring the Regatta back to Bap-

tiste Lake and need your help to make it a success. 
Whether you’re interested in joining the planning 
committee or volunteering on the day of the event, 
we would greatly appreciate your support.

If you’re willing to contribute your time and  
effort, please email the Baptiste Lake Association 
at email: mybla.regatta@gmail.com

Thank you for your enthusiasm and support!
We are really looking forward to helping bring 

back the Regatta to Baptiste Lake.
Regards, 
Sandra Irvine 64 Irwin Lane cell 416-409-9653 

Resurrecting the Regatta from the 60s
Lindsay Cook 84 Irwin Lane cell 416-274-8683

Krupa & KearnsKrupa & Kearns
Ray KrupaRay Krupa

6 1 3 . 3 3 2 . 8 8 0 16 1 3 . 3 3 2 . 8 8 0 1
Emma KearnsEmma Kearns

6 1 3 . 3 3 2 . 9 0 8 06 1 3 . 3 3 2 . 9 0 8 0

BROKER

BROKER

info@raykrupa.com - emma@bancroftwaterfront .com
www.bancroftwaterfront .com

LIST WITH THE BESTLIST WITH THE BEST

BUY WITH SUCCESSBUY WITH SUCCESS

YOUR REAL ESTATE EXPERTS!YOUR REAL ESTATE EXPERTS!
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Building Brush Piles for Baptiste Lake: A Community  
Effort for Shoreline Restoration and Fish Preservation

Building Brush Piles for Baptiste Lake: A Commu-
nity Effort for Shoreline Restoration and Fish Preser-
vation

On September 9, 2024, a dedicated group of vol-
unteers from the Baptiste Lake Association (BLA), 
Watersheds Canada, and the Ministry of Natural Re-
sources and Forestry (MNRF) came together for an 
important environmental project: the creation and 
placement of brush piles in Baptiste Lake. This initia-
tive was aimed at restoring the shoreline and support-
ing fish preservation.

Why Brush Piles? Brush piles serve as a critical 
component of aquatic ecosystems. They provide vital 
shelter for young fish, offering them protection from 
predators, ensuring a healthier, more balanced fish 
population in the lake. As the fish find refuge, they 
can thrive, contributing to recreational and conserva-
tion-focused fishing in Baptiste Lake.

This year, the project saw the successful placement 
of 20 brush piles throughout key areas of the lake, in-
cluding the Main Basin, West Bay, and Grassy Bay. 
Carefully selected, these locations will offer the best 
conditions for enhancing fish habitats. Next year, the 
initiative will continue with an additional 20 brush 
piles scheduled for deployment in the Eastern Basin 

By Gary Pirko

Bays.
The Construction Process Volunteers from the Bap-

tiste Lake Association worked to assemble the piles in 
advance. Each brush pile was constructed from light 
branches, some with foliage to mimic natural under-
water shelter. Measuring approximately six feet by 
three feet, the piles were bound with environmental-
ly safe cord and weighed down using two eight-inch 

Jonathan Miller and Watershed’s Manager  
Melissa Dekars. Photo by Monica Seidel

A blustery day for dropping bush piles. Photo by Monica Seidel

...continued on page 15
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During the period of the Covid-19 virus, 
the library remained open for staff to continue 
working their regular hours, but was closed to 
the public.  Staff took the opportunity to bet-
ter organize on-line learning capabilities espe-
cially for our students, to continue the creation 
of digital heritage records and to revamp the 
circulation shelves to better serve patrons on 
our return to normalcy.  The Staff needs to be 
applauded for their selflessness.

For those new to the area, the Hastings High-
lands Public Library (HHPL) is located in the 
heart of Maynooth, in the same building as 
the Hastings Highlands Municipal office. The 
Library strives to inspire lifelong learning to 
advance knowledge and to strengthen our com-
munity.  Over the past few years, we have seen 
an increase in library use and is quickly be-
coming the hub of our community.  Our mod-
ern facilities include a business centre, several 
large activity areas and a program room with a 
kitchen, which can be booked for events.  Some 
of the services that are offered to our communi-
ty include: Internet access and WIFI, 11 com-
puter workstations, Online Public Access Cat-
alogue accessible from home, Overdrive access 
– allows downloading of e-books to an MP3, 
iPod or e-reader, InterLibrary Loan, Business 
Centre (fax, photocopy, scanning), E-Resourc-
es (Britannica, A-Z Travel, Novelist), E-maga-
zines, and a Cultural Corner showing monthly 
displays of local art.

The HHPL offers a variety of services to ap-
peal to patrons of all ages.  Our regular weekly 

programming and special events can be found 
on our website and you can follow us on Face-
book. As an example, we have ordered books 
for the annual ‘Forest of Reading’ adventure.  
Books by Canadian authors have been obtained 
in the following three categories:  Blue Spruce 
Picture Books (Ages 4-7), Silver Birch Express 
(Ages 8-10) and Silver Birch Fiction (Ages 
8-12).  Ask for a ‘Forest of Reading Passport’ at 
the front desk for each child to track the books 
they have read. If you have any questions or 
need to find out more information about your 
library, please contact us through the informa-
tion below:

613-338-2262
librarian@hastingshighlandslibrary.ca,

hastingshighlandslibrary.ca
The Hastings Highlands Library is here for 

you to use.  We look forward to seeing you soon!

Hastings
   Highlands
       Public
          Library

welcome to your library!
By Anne Coleman

While seeing me 
cook up some hot dogs 
and burgers at the Corn 
Roast this year, the Al-
exanders were remind-
ed that I had written a 
previous Newsletter 
article about Beech tree 
infestations.

Thinking that I was 
an expert in gardening 
they showed me this 
picture and asked “Is 
the infestation shown 
here a Beech Beetle?

What do you think it 
is?, the answer is found 
on page 22.

Networking at the BBQ

concrete blocks. 
With 22 enthusiastic volunteers participating in the 

building and placement of the brush piles, the effort 
became a true community collaboration. Four boats, 
each making two trips, carefully deployed the piles 
into designated areas of the lake. 

A special thanks goes to Watersheds Canada, which 
spearheaded the project and secured vital funding 
from organizations such as Bass Pro Shops, the Ca-
bela’s Outdoor Fund, the Bass Fishing Hall of Fame, 
Ontario Bass Nation, and the Ontario Federation of 

Anglers and Hunters (OFAH) Community Conserva-
tion Fund. Without their leadership and financial sup-
port, this project would not have been possible.

The success of this brush pile initiative is a testa-
ment to the power of collaboration between commu-
nity members, local organizations, and conservation 
groups. By working together, we can make a signifi-
cant impact on the health and sustainability of Baptiste 
Lake’s ecosystem, ensuring that future generations 
can enjoy both its beauty and its bountiful fishery.

Brush pile team. Photo by Monica Seidel

...from page 14 Building Brush Piles

By Paul Coleman
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 West Bay Cottage Owners Invest in Fire 
Pump for Enhanced Fire Protection

In response to reduced fire protection services in 
Hastings Highlands and the remote proximity to the 
nearest firefighting teams, a group of 10 dedicated 
West Bay cottage owners have come together to 
purchase a fire pump. Led by Susan Latremoille, 
the group made the collective decision to ensure 
their safety in case of emergencies.

The pump, which cost approximately $1,000 and 
includes hoses and a nozzle, was divided equally 
among the owners, with each contributing around 
$100. This initiative was born out of a growing con-
cern for the need for quicker response times in the 
event of a fire.

To ensure proper use of the equipment, a training 
was held August 3, 2024. Fourteen participants from 
the group attended, gaining hands-on experience 
with the pump under guidance. The pump will be 
stored at Tom Morawetz’s boathouse for easy ac-

By Susan Latremoille cess if an emergency arises.
This collective effort reflects the strong sense of 

community and responsibility among the West Bay 
cottage owners, 
providing peace 
of mind and in-
creased protec-
tion for everyone 
involved.

The Baptiste 
Lake Associa-
tion commends 
this initiative, 
which will hope-
fully inspire res-
idents of other 
areas of the lake 
to do the same.
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CCaarriinngg  tthhrroouugghh  CCuullttuurree

The Village Playhouse
Live Music & Theatre

Film Screenings
Children’s Programming

Event & Mee�ng Space �entals

Operated by Hospice North Has��gs

613.332.8014

www.bancro�villageplayhouse.ca
www.boxofficebancro�.com

Located in a historic building 
in the heart of Bancroft

villageplayhousebancro�

marc l. gagnon ...continued from page 16

www.mlgagnon.com, you will see the long list 
of accomplishments and service Marc has giv-
en to his peers. As well as inspiring colleagues, 
Marc has run countless workshops to share his 
knowledge and creativity. He has a very clear, 
simple manner of explaining techniques to the 
students thereby encouraging them to keep 
the learning process uncomplicated. His main 
message is that the individual, who wishes to 
make progress in painting, must paint as much 
as possible. It is only then, that the discoveries 
are engrained and developed. That is the truth 
for anything. The more one practices, the more 
one becomes expert.

Barb and Marc have lived full-time on the 
lake for the past three years. They continue to 
sculpt their home, which started as a “tiny” 
home concept to now, a very attractive, unique 
home within which light sources, height,  
design and decorative yet functional elements 
are complimenting each other resulting in an 
extremely pleasing living space. They realize 
now by living here full time that the lake has 

a very different vibe of peace and connection 
with nature during the winter than the frenzy 
of the summer and it is becoming their pref-
erence. Winter is a recovery time from the on-
slaughts of the winter.  This leads the artist to 
find new expression of familiar subjects.  

I invite you to visit Marc’s website to gain 
a clearer picture of his fantastic versatility in 
style and use of colour.  His work is a collector’s 
must. We are most fortunate that Marc calls 
Baptiste Lake home and that he gives credence 
to the power this lake has to inspire people.

Grandeur (Watercolour)

A life on Baptiste Lake: Dan Peel remembers Forest View 
Lodge before the beginnings of the Group of Seven

In 1877 Dan Peel’s great grandfather affectionately 
known as Gordon #1 (there are 3 Gordons in the lin-
eage) emigrated from Ireland and settled in Highland 
Grove and began homesteading the Peel Farm adjacent 
to the current Forest View property. “The farming was 
brutal”, Dan says as it was in much of the area north 
of Highway 7 where the land gradually transitioned to 
Laurentian Shield. The scratchy, shallow rock soil hard-
ly lent itself to productive farming.

Gordon (1) was later drawn to Saskatchewan for a 
better way of life. Gordon (2) was born, followed by 
Dan and his brother Gord(3). Eventually Dan’s family 
circled back to Ontario and spent many years vacation-
ing at Baptiste where other original families still resided 
at the old homestead.

During their absence, the land at Forest View was 
purchased by Ken Lewis who built the Lodge, 11 cab-
ins and 50 campsites. There were up to 200 guests at 
any given time! He established riding stables, offered 
horseback riding, fishing, Boating, hiking, hunting 
bears in the spring, whitetail deer in the fall and camp-
ing to many American and Canadian guests alike. The 
cottages rented for $15/week per couple or $30 for 4 
people! Of note, the small island off their point was pur-
chased for $60.75!!

Dan actually worked at Forest View as a youngster 
and later on when his parents owned the property be-
tween1969-74. Dan always looked forward to the be-
ginning of summer and playing with the other kids 
who’d stay at the Lodge. “We’d get to know everyone 
and their families, run everywhere, swim, make forts in 

By Ken Andrews

the bush, and row over to the island, “ he says. “I lived 
in shorts and ran around on bare feet all summer. By 
the end of the summer the bottom of my feet were like 
leather.”

Campfires by the shore. Breathtaking night skies.  
Fishing so abundant that pickerel were once caught 
from the dock. Vacationers who love the lake and its 
ambience.

There were always parties and entertainment at the 
Lodge, and 
Dan’s mother 
sang and played 
the piano and 
his father played 
the fiddle in 
the rec room, 
mainly old-time 
country music.  

“Maple Sug-
ar was my Dad’s  

All photos provided by the Peel family.

...continued on page 18

Eleanor on the piano and  
Gord on the fiddle.
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Phone: 888.925.5580
Email: info@hudsonhenderson.com
69 Hastings Street, Bancroft, ON

FOR ALL YOUR  
INSURANCE NEEDS
Auto | Commercial | Home
• Auto
• Health Benefits
• Life
• Marine
• Boat
• Travel

• Business
• Farm
• Recreational
• Sporting
• Truck
• Commercial

how to Deter cougars from my backyarD?
From Canadian Wildlife Federation

Ok, ok, I know what some of you are thinking 
and lets just stayed focused here boys. The infor-
mation below was taken from the Canadian Wild-
life Federation and accordingly rated ‘family”.

Cougars are secretive animals that tend to avoid 
direct contact with humans. Having said that, 
cougars will sometimes appear in urban areas, so 
it’s important to do what we can to avoid entic-
ing them to our properties. Cougars could view a  
domestic dog or cat as easy prey. The good news is 
there are steps we can take to protect our cherished 
pets from a wandering cougar, including:

• Be sure to supervise pets when they’re outside, 
especially from dusk to dawn when you should be 
most wary of cougar activity. 

• Don’t let a fence give you and your dog a false 
sense of security. Cougars can jump high – about 
5.5 metres.

• Animal-proof under sheds, porches, decks 
and other structures to reduce potential hiding 
places for cougars.

• When walking your dog in cougar territory, 
use a leash that is no more than two metres in 
length.

• It’s best to feed your dog inside. If feeding 
outside is your only option, make sure to clean up 
once your dog is finished eating. Not only will this 
help to prevent attracting cougars, it will also help 
to prevent attracting cougar prey, such as squirrels 
and raccoons.

• Don’t leave your dog outside overnight. If you 
don’t have an alternative option, keep your canine 
in a secure kennel.

• If cougars are in your area, you may want to 

take a break from feeding your feathered friends. 
Bird feeders can attract many animals, includ-
ing animals that may attract a cougar, such as  
squirrels and rodents.

• There are many reasons why we shouldn’t 
feed wildlife: we often provide improper food, 
it can cause animals to lose their natural fear 
of people and it can help spread disease. Here’s  
another reason: it can attract unwanted animals.  
Attracting deer to your property can inadvertently  
attract cougars because deer are a favourite  
cougar prey. 

• Make sure your garbage and compost are 
kept inside or in a secure container outside. It’s 
a good idea to wash them out regularly to reduce 
odours.

• If you have fruit trees, make sure to clean any 
fallen fruit from the ground so you don’t attract 
any potential cougar prey.

• Motion detector security lights may frighten 
away a wandering cougar.

THE MUSE
G A L L E R Y  &  C A F E

A Place for the ARTIST
23 Bridge St West

Bancroft
613 334 5304

favourite,” Dan fondly recalls.  Guests would join 
along, bringing guitars and even a bass. 

“We always had a lot of fun,” Dan says, and the Lodge 
had a jukebox too, so music could be on the go at any 
given time.

Fishing was the main attraction at the Lodge. “The 
pickerel and muskie were far more plentiful then than 
they are now,” Dan says.  “You could even catch them 
off the dock.”  

Introduction of pike into the lake in the ‘90s changed 
the balance of fish in the lake, along with crappies that 
were added to the lake.  The result was that the natu-
ral dominance of pickerel, muskie and bass declined, 
much to the dismay of fishermen.    

Campers tended to rent for the entire summer, while 
cabins were rented by the week.  Parking was available 
for about 30 cars. The parking lot also served cottagers 
across the lake in Hay Bay who at the time, before the 
North Baptiste Lake Road was built, had no road access 
to their cottages.

Boats were everywhere at the Lodge, with a series of 
small docks spread out along the waterfront to serve 
camper and cottager needs.

Breakfast, lunch and dinner were served to Lodge 
visitors and groups visiting from Bancroft for a special 
event or celebration, for example, as well as to campers 
and cottagers who preferred a meal in the Lodge as an 
alternative to their own cooking facilities.  

Dan became an employee at the Lodge to help with 
maintaining the boats, raking leaves in the fall, yard 
maintenance, plumbing, and of course cutting grass in 
the summer.  

“It took forever to do the grass,” Dan recalls. “I had 
a push mower, after all, not a ride-around!  Once I fin-
ished I had to start the grass all over again because it 
had taken so long to cut it.”

Dan’s parents 
meanwhile moved 
to a home further 
north down Forest 
View Road where 
Dan continues to live 
today.  His brother 
Gord owns another 
home nearby.  The 
first houses and cot-
tages in that section 
of the road were built 
in the 1940s.

The final Lodge 
owners were Craig 
and Sue Walton, 
who purchased the 
Lodge in the mid-
1980s.  Eventually it 

was acquired by John 

Eleanor with son Dan and an American guest.

...from page 17 A Life on Baptiste Lake

...continued on page 19

Dan’s brother Gord showing 
off his trophy Muskie. 
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Puffer who developed the Group of Seven.
While all the accommodation from Forest View 

Lodge has disappeared with construction of the Group 
of Seven cottages, the stone work that was a distin-
guishing feature of the original Lodge still stands, prin-
cipally along the front of the lake at the bottom of the 
original Lodge, complete with fireplace.  

Maintenance of the lodge facilities and grounds was 
always a challenge, Dan says, as one might expect of 
so large a facility. “Upkeep and maintenance and septic 
tanks - there was always something, and things could 
suffer.”

By the early 2000s the Lodge had closed and in the 
meantime, Dan had developed a successful career in 
the construction industry and was hired by John Puffer 
to build the cottages at what we know as the Group of 
Seven. Dan completed construction of the seven cottag-
es between Labour Day 2011 and the fall of 2012.

Building the cottages, not surprisingly, wasn’t with-
out moments of nostalgia for Dan.  

“When we started to knock down the cabins,” Dan 
says, “I took a walk by myself, thinking back to my 

Ironically as we wrote this article, the girl in the 
photo Julia Arff daughter of previous owner,  

caught up to Dan after 45 years.

...from page 18 A Life on Baptiste Lake
childhood and all the memories.” All the good times, 
all the fun, all the friends he made over the years at the 
Lodge came back in an instant. 

No one could have known the land better than Dan.  
One surprise when building the cottages was coming 
across a buried saw blade. The blade might have indi-
cated, Dan says, that the site had been used in the tim-
ber trade years previously when logs were transported 
down the lake to High Falls.

In one way or another, Dan has been part of Forest 
View Lodge and Group of Seven for 55 years.  

In fact, his association these many years later contin-
ues.  On a snowy, wintry day, one might see Dan clear-
ing roads in the Group of Seven complex.  

In the process, his mind might wander back more than 
50 years when he roamed the area as a young lad, re-
membering all the campers, cottagers, boat rides, fish-
ing and music.  Perhaps, clearing the snow as he rounds 
the site of the original Lodge, he hears his Mom on the 
piano and his Dad on the fiddle.  

“This is where I grew up,” Dan says, “and where my 
parents retired, and where I still live.”  

“Over the years I’ve got to know every square inch of 
the lake and all the bush down to Highland Grove like 
the back of my hand.  We never saw the need to go on 
vacation.  It was like we were on vacation already - the 
swimming, the hunting, the boating, fishing, ice fishing 
and camp fires.”

“Here, it’s like a little slice of heaven.”
Ken Andrews, a resident of London, Ontario, is priv-

ileged to enjoy the seasonal changes of Baptiste Lake 
with his family as a member of the Group of Seven 
cottages as well as the Baptiste Lake Association.  kan-
drews5678@gmail.com

1970s photo of the Peel family snowmobiling.
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Septic System
A septic system treats your waste water and sew-

age, if you are not on a municipal water system. Your 
household drains connect to a septic tank and a leaching 
bed. Both are buried beside your home or cottage. The 
leaching bed is made up of pipes with holes, buried in 
gravel and surrounded by natural or imported soil. 

FOCA encourages all landowners to look after your 
septic system, to protect your waterfront investment, 
and as a matter of good environmental stewardship. 
WHY? Proper maintenance can help to avoid potential-
ly serious impacts, including: 

Overload/leaking of sewage
A septic system is designed to treat a set volume of 

waste water. Every time water goes down the drain into 
your septic tank, the same amount of liquid leaves the 
tank and enters the leaching bed. If too much waste wa-
ter enters the tank - from extra guests, heavy water use - 
too much waste is forced out, too soon. Untreated waste 
water escapes, including solids that can clog up pipes 
and/or enter the leaching bed, as well. 

Informative information provided by FOCA Wiped out waste digesters
Sewage is broken down by millions of bacteria and 

enzymes in your septic tank and the soil within the 
leaching bed. That bacteria is harmed or killed by clean-
ing products that are antibacterial, non-biodegradable 
chlorine-based and/or full of toxic materials or hazard-
ous products: varnish, paint, pesticides, gasoline. 

Poisoning yourself Hazardous products dumped 
down your drain, come out of the septic system just like 
they went in, but now they’re in the ground and water 
with the potential to poison wells & lakes. 

Build-up of solids 
There’s a lot that can’t be digested by your septic sys-

tem. Fats, oils and grease don’t break down, and can 
form a scum layer at the top of your septic tank. Paper 
products, coffee grounds, hair, tampons, etc., inhibit the 
work of bacteria, quickly fill tanks, clog the system and 
hamper its effectiveness. 

Contaminated drinking water and swimming  
areas

Minimum Separation Distances for Leaching or Filter Beds:

source: SepticSmart! Understanding your home’s septic system (p.7)
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Wiped out waste digesters- Sewage is broken down by millions of bacteria and 
enzymes in your septic tank and the 
soil within the leaching bed. That 
bacteria is harmed or killed by 
cleaning products that are     
antibacterial, non-biodegradable 
chlorine-based and/or full of toxic 
materials or hazardous products:
varnish, paint, pesticides, gasoline. 

Poisoning yourself-
Hazardous products dumped down  
your drain, come out of the septic     
system just like they went in, but now 
they’re in the ground and water with
the potential to poison wells & lakes. 

Build-up of solids-
There’s a lot that can’t be digested    
by your septic system. Fats, oils and 
grease don’t break down, and can 
form a scum layer at the top of your septic tank. Paper products, coffee grounds, hair, tampons, 
etc., inhibit the work of bacteria, quickly fill tanks, clog the system and hamper its effectiveness. 

Contaminated drinking water and swimming areas- Septic systems were 
designed with public health in mind. They are designed to remove contaminants such as organic 
solids, bacteria, and viruses, but not to prevent the release of nutrients. If your sewage is leaking, 
not getting cleaned, or building up, the end result could be contaminated water entering wells, 
ground water, lakes, streams, etc. Your health and the health of the environment are at risk. 

FACT SHEET

...continued on page 21
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613-338-3000
• hot tub, pool and sauna sales, service and installations
• water testing and chemical sales
• a large selection of inflatable water toys and SUPs
• and much more

33010 Hwy 62, Maynooth, ON  K0L 2S0

613-338-3000613-338-3000
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• a large selection of inflatable water toys and SUPs
• and much more

33010 Hwy 62, Maynooth, ON  K0L 2S0
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photographer at work on baptiste
By Susan Latremoille

Baptiste Lake is fortunate to have many  
artists living and working on its shores. You 
may have visited some of them on the Bancroft 
Studio Tour last fall.

One of these artists is photographer Simon 
Dann who began his photography career devel-
oping film in a dark room when he was 10 years 
old and has been a passionate photographer ever 
since.

While his focus is mainly on doing “street 
photography” - catching fleeting moments of 
interaction between people and expressions of 
human emotion, he will also aim at landscapes 
and patterns. Though his preferred medium is 
black and white photography, he finds some 
landscapes are better seen in colour.

Simon’s extensive travel has allowed him 
to take photos in such places as Hong Kong,  
China, the Caucuses, Europe, Belize, Fiji and 

Australia and right here on our own lake. 
Simon had his first solo show in the spring  

of 2018 at Gallery 814 in Toronto and is  
exhibiting new work in two Toronto locations  
as part of the 2020 Contact Photography  
Festival in May 2020.

The first group will be shown at the 2nd floor 
gallery of Rapp Optical on College Street, and 
the second collection will be part of a group 
showing at the Image Foundry on Dupont Street 
in Toronto’s Junction District.

Simon posts regularly on Instagram with a 
following from around the world. Check out a 
few of his works in this newsletter, and on his 
website at www.simondann.ca or on Instagram  
at simondann18. You will find his work  
intriguing, unusual and perceptive as shown  
below.

Photos by Simon Dann
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Septic systems were designed with public health in 
mind. They are designed to remove contaminants such 
as organic solids, bacteria, and viruses, but not to pre-
vent the release of nutrients. If your sewage is leaking, 
not getting cleaned, or building up, the end result could 
be contaminated water entering wells, ground water, 
lakes, streams, etc. Your health and the health of the 
environment are at risk.

What goes in must come out 
To allow waste water the time it needs to be treated 

in the tank, conserve water. Ensure the size of your sys-
tem can handle the quantity of waste water you create. 
Many older septic systems may be grossly undersized 
for the current number of visitors to your cottage on 
any given day! 

Don’t poison your poop processor 
Always choose biodegradable, non-toxic shampoos, 

detergents, soaps, and cleaners. Many products in your 
cottage are loaded weapons for your septic system. 
Make septic-friendly product choices. 

Nutrients not needed 
Keep the input of phosphorus to a minimum. Use 

low-phosphate or phosphate-free cleaners. 
An ounce of prevention…
Like all household systems, your wastewater treatment 

needs to be maintained. Regular maintenance includes 
ensuring that the tank is less than 33% full of solids (in 
the first chamber), cleaning the effluent filter at least an-
nually, and visually inspecting the leaching field for liq-
uid break out, odours or other signs of trouble. Excess 
solids means it’s time for a pump out. Replacing a septic 
system (and repairing its impacts) is expensive; regular 
maintenance keeps thousands of dollars in your pocket. 

Plants, not trees 
Plant with caution in the nutrient-rich area on top of the 

leaching bed! Do not plant trees or shrubs within three 
metres of the tank or bed. Roots will seek out and crack 
your pipes. Shallow-rooted ground covers are ideal. 

Location, location, location 
Soils play a big role in how water travels from the 

leaching bed, what contaminants get absorbed/broken 
down, and how far they travel. Your septic system must 
be designed for the type of soil around your cottage. 
Make sure your system meets the rules (Ontario Build-
ing Code) that specify how far a septic tank and leaching 
bed can be built away from buildings, wells, and water-
bodies.

...from page 20 Septic System
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understand that the Williams Lake Road Bridge 
was wiped out at Easter time yet temporarily  
replaced on Easter Monday. This is reassuring 
that we may also be supported around the Lake 
should disaster strike. Speaking of which, the 
Town has further enhanced the Emergency Man-
agement Program whereby the Mayor, CAO and 
department heads meet regularly to discuss local 
needs, and network with other Municipalities and  
Ministries for support. If you have any concerns 
give them a call like I have inquired about our boat 
launch which is on their radar to repair.

Our dumps, more affectionately called waste 
disposal sites, previously known as the Baptiste 
Shopping mall, are in a bit of turmoil. We have 
lost the previous recycling company and are in 
the midst of forming an agreement with a new  
company. You may want to check out a poten-
tial anaerobic digester being talked about by the  
District of Nova Scotia. It is something that we 
and other Towns may consider to convert their 
organic waste into power. I think that we must  
reinvent how we do things as Mother Nature keeps 
reminding us that we are in trouble.

Some of the Town’s community centers are  
being “decommissioned” i.e. shut down. Some 
generated $300 in revenue and cost $10,000 to 
maintain. Sounds like the Bank of Nova Scotia 
shutting down in Maynooth... A sign of the times.

The Town has introduced a program called 
AMPS (Administrative Monetary Penalty Sys-
tem) Our by-law Officer and Fire Chief now have 
the authority to fine irresponsible property owners 
and add any fine or clean up charge to their tax 
bill. Previously, owners were taken to court and 
the costs often far exceeded the fines. Accordingly, 

community highlights ...continued from page 12

our Officers refer to the Municipal Act of  
Ontario for guidance, give a warning, follow up with 
a notice of fine and eventually place the charges 
on the tax bill. This process gives an immediate  
resolution to the infraction and keeps revenue in 
the Municipality.

Septic system inspections are on the Town’s  
radar, more so around water ways. Their approach 
for now is Educational. A review of current regu-
lations is being vetted for fairness and consistency 
throughout the region. You may want to ask your 
septic disposal owner to give you an assessment of 
the health of your system. 

Spring 
arrival of 
Bufflehead 
Ducks by 
Anne  
Coleman
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Update to Baptiste Lake Dam repairs
Work is ongoing at The High Falls Dam. In the 

front page picture you can see the temporary walk-
way that was installed on top of the overflow weir. 
On the downstream side of the overflow weir you 
can see the wooden forms that will be used to pour 
a 15cm thick coat of concrete over the entirety of 

By Paul Coleman

I confess, I am not an expert, however I do have 
resources at the MNRF who have provided us with 
the correct answer:

You are correct, it is an alder. The infestation is not 
the Beech scale insect but Woolly Alder Aphid. You 
can let the cottagers know that in terms of manag-
ing the aphids they could wash down the plant with 
a pressure washer or even with a brush and soapy 
water. They may have to wash them down again in 
the spring.

Ladybugs and other predators will prey on the 
aphids naturally.  Generally, the aphids don’t destroy 
the stems of the plant but the owners could also cut 
and dispose of the stems appropriately, meaning ei-
ther burn, bury, or dispose of them where the aphids 
won’t find a suitable other host..

Answer From Page 15

the existing weir. Concrete resurfacing on the down-
stream side of the valve is complete. Details to fol-
low in the spring. Also, work on the 1st sluiceway 
is complete (bottom 5 stoplogs replaced and down-
stream re-surfacing complete). Still more work to be 
done.

Concrete work at the dam. Photo by MNRF
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Another Great Fall Season of Live Entertainment  
at the Bancroft Village Playhouse

‘Tis the season for dreamy weekend getaways to 
catch bright autumn colours and crisp, countryside 
air. Whether you’re a longtime resident, driving 
through, or you’re at the cottage taking out the 
dock, there’s lots to see and do in Hastings County 
this time of the year. 

The company just wrapped up a wildly success-
ful summer season which included the Ontario 
premiere of Dear Rita, a musical tribute to Ca-
nadian songstress Rita MacNeil and an over-the-
top successful run of a Canadian favourite, Anne 
of Green Gables - The Musical. Featuring their 
largest cast ever, they had to extend the run and 
add shows multiple times, making it their biggest 
hit yet. 

The autumn season is already in full swing. Af-
ter-school classes started up in mid September, in-
cluding youth and teen musical theatre and dance 
classes. The TIFF Film Circuit Bancroft has also 
returned to the Village Playhouse. Running until 
spring 2025, there will be one film per month (usu-
ally on the first Thursday), with two showtimes per 
day, at 2pm and 7pm. Wicked Little Letters show 
on November 7th, and It Takes a Christmas Vil-
lage on Saturday, December 7th. The four spring 
films (titles to be announced soon - stay tuned) 
will run on January 2nd, February 6th, March 6th, 
and April 3rd! On November 15th, Canada’s own 
celtic rock warriors, Mudmen, will return to Ban-
croft. Then, see some of Canada’s biggest comedi-
ans when the Great Canadian Comedy Caravan 
comes to town on November 23rd. 

This fall, Tweed & Co is delighted to present 
their spook-tacular original production, A Night 
at the Grand Ghoul Opry. Celebrate Halloween 
with this family-friendly show that’ll also feature 

a costume contest, adult trick or treating, themed 
drinks, and a haunted house. Capped off by a fab-
ulous concert by Dracula, Frankenstein, Wolf 
Man, and more! The show runs October 30th to 
November 3rd.

Just in time for the holidays, catch Canadian star 
Laila Biali as she plays a concert of wintersongs 
and holiday classics on November 16th. Then, the 
Fitzgeralds siblings return on December 5th with 
their Canadian Christmas show. Don’t miss these 
hometown heroes as they play toe-tapping fiddle 
music and present their Ottawa Valley step danc-
ing skills.

To wrap up their incredible 2024 season, the 
company will then present their original take on 
a holiday classic, A Christmas Carol. Playing 
from December 11th to 21st, this fresh rendition 
will feature all your favourite characters includ-
ing Ebenezer Scrooge and Tiny Tim. Come expe-
rience the laughter, magic, and joy of this holiday 
classic!

A registered charity, Tweed & Company The-
atre operates the Village Playhouse in Bancroft, 
as well as the Outdoor Stage and the Marble Arts 
Centre in Tweed. The latter has been undergoing 
major renovations over the last year, as they turn 
their beloved flagship venue into a state-of-the-art 
cultural hub. Prioritizing accessibility, they pro-
vide some of the cheapest theatre tickets in the 
province, ranging from $23.50 - $38.50 +HST. 
There’s discounts for students/youth, seniors, and 
arts workers for their major productions. Want to 
take your work team to A Christmas Carol to cel-
ebrate the holidays? Groups can take advantage of 
15% discounts. To learn more and purchase tick-
ets, visit www.villageplayhouse.ca or call the box 
office at 613-478-6060. 

By Tim Porter, Artistic Director
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705-656-4402     APSLEY    ONTARIO
“A family name you can trust, for over 30 years!”

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK
YEAR ROUND AND

UNTIL 9 PM ON FRIDAYS

Membership fees collected are used to cover expenses necessary to support our goals. We offer family memberships on a one year

or three year term. Cost for one year is $25 / three years $60.00. Please note that memberships expire on our fiscal year end, March

31st. is quePlease tear out th form and send it in with a che made out to "Baptiste Lake Association", Box 877, Bancroft, ON K0L 1C0

or submit your online payment via PayPal - please see the link on our website: www.baptistelake.org for details.

Name ________________________ _(s) ____________________________________________________________

Mailing Address _________________ _____________ City, Province/State     _____________________________

Postal Code/Zip______________________________   P ________________________hone __________ ________

911 Lake Address ____________________________    Lake __________Phone _____________________ _______

e-mail address _______________ __________________ Waterfront? Yes / No          Water Access Only?  Yes / No

___ please check here if you have any objection to the Baptiste Lake Association including your name in our Newsletters and/or on our Website

BLA - PayPal Now Available!Membership
Membership fees collected are used to cover expenses necessary to support our goals. We offer family memberships on a one year or three year 
term. Cost for one year is $25 and three years is $60. Please note that memberships expire on our fiscal year end, Marsh 31st. Please tear out 
this form and send it in with a cheque made out to “Baptiste Lake Association”, Box 877, Bancroft, ON K0L 1C0 or submit your online payment 
via PayPal.  Please see the link on our website: www.baptistelake.org for details, or send an etransfer to info@baptistelake.org, be sure to include 
info requested below

Photo by Rob ZwickerA new March Break experience, tapping for maple syrup.
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Name(s)______________________________________________________________________________________
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Baptiste Lake Association
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